

BEE DEATHS, PESTICIDES, AND A STALLED REGULATORY SYSTEM

BUSY AS A BEE: POLLINATORS PUT FOOD ON THE TABLE



Pollinators—including birds, bats, and bees—pollinate fruits, vegetables, and other crops that provide us with food, fiber, drugs, and fuel. In addition to pollinating food crops like apples, almonds, and pumpkins, bees pollinate forage crops including alfalfa and clover that provide feed for cattle and other animals.¹

And, it isn't just honeybees that help put food on the table. North America's approximately 4,000 wild bee species help pollinate agricultural crops as well as the seeds, nuts, and fruits that are consumed by animals from songbirds to grizzly bears.²

Keeping bee populations safe is critical for keeping American tables set with high-quality produce and our agriculture sector running smoothly.³ However, over the last decade bee populations have been in decline,⁴ raising concern among scientists and policy experts across North America—including the National Academy of Sciences⁵ and the White House.⁶

BEES ARE STRESSED OUT!

Both wild bees and honeybees are being pummeled by stressors that can act alone or together to pack a powerful and even deadly punch. Scientists have identified the following factors as the most likely contributors to bee decline:^{7,8}

- Poisoning from an onslaught of toxic insecticides used on field crops and home gardens as well as pesticides used in bee hives to control bee pathogens;

- Loss of habitat from land use change and the widespread use of herbicides like atrazine, glyphosate (Roundup), and 2,4-D that kill off the blooming wild flowers and groundcover like clover that bees rely on for food;
- Diseases from rapidly spreading bee parasites like the deadly *Varroa destructor* mites, small hive beetles, and *Nosema* fungus;
- Climate change that can disrupt the timing between bees and bloom, so that when pollinators come out of hibernation, the flowers they need to start the season are not in bloom. Climate change may also shift the range of bees and plants, creating a mismatch between bees and their food.

Any one of the above factors may be enough to injure and kill bees, but various combinations are almost certain to cause serious harm or death. For example, disease can weaken a colony and make it more susceptible to pesticide poisoning, and vice-versa.⁹ Either disease or pesticide poisoning can jeopardize a colony's ability to survive a particularly cold winter or an unexpected heat wave, when bees emerge but food is not available. This situation is compounded with a shrinking healthy habitat for bees.

We know from our own experiences that combined stressors are more harmful than one stressor alone. Just think how much more likely you are to catch a cold when you haven't slept well for several days. That's what life is like now for the stressed out bee!

A PERFECT STORM: NEONICOTINOID PESTICIDES ARE SYSTEMIC, PERSISTENT AND TOXIC

The evidence increasingly points to neonicotinoid (neonics) pesticides as a significant—and preventable—contributor to bee population declines.¹⁰ Neonics were first introduced in the mid-1990s and are now the fastest growing and most heavily used class of insecticides in the United States.¹¹ Neonics account for roughly 25 percent of the global agrochemical market and are the most widely used class of insecticides in the world today.¹²

These insecticides were designed to kill insects that harm crops, but like all insecticides, they also kill beneficial species like bees. The Task Force on Systemic Pesticides, an international committee of 29 scientists, reviewed more than 800 peer-reviewed papers published in the past five years, including industry-sponsored ones. Its assessment, entitled the Worldwide Integrated Assessment of the Impact of Systemic Pesticides on Biodiversity and Ecosystems (WIA), concluded that neonicotinoid pesticides are contaminating land, soil, and water. This poses toxic threats to earthworms, snails, butterflies, birds, and bees.¹³

Systemic within the plant

Neonics' systemic nature makes them effective at protecting plants from harmful insects. The plants absorb the chemicals with the intention of becoming inherently insecticidal—but with the unintended consequence of contaminating the pollen and nectar with neonics.^{14,15,16} Bees and other beneficial insects that feed on the plant's nectar and pollen are harmed in the process.¹⁷

In addition to crops, neonic pesticides are also applied to seeds before they are planted, releasing neonic residue as dust into the air and soil during planting. This treatment infuses the growing plant with neonics,

leading to contamination of the pollen and nectar in the adult plants. There is no systematic tracking of when, where, and how often pesticides are used for this purpose; seed treatments are not included in the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) National Agriculture Statistics Service (NASS) database.¹⁸ In at least some cases, seed treatments have little or no benefit to crops according to a U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) study, wasting farmers' money.¹⁹ Nonetheless, at about 95 million acres annually, corn accounts for almost one-quarter of all harvested land in the United States, and virtually all of that corn (92 to 95 percent) begins with a seed treated with neonics.²⁰ More than 90 percent of North American canola seeds planted are neonic-treated, as are approximately half of U.S. soybean seeds.²¹ Other neonic-treated seeds include wheat, dry beans, potatoes, pumpkins, grass, and sunflowers.²² Unfortunately, pesticide-treated seeds are often the only ones commercially available.

Prophylactic uses of pesticides such as seed-treatments are inconsistent with an Integrated Pest Management (IPM) framework, which favors the use of non-chemical treatments. Pesticides should *only* be used in cases where the pest population is high enough to pose an economic threat to farmers, and all other strategies have failed.²³

Persistence in the environment

Like most pesticides, the neonicotinoids leach into surrounding soil, and rain or wind can carry them away from farm fields to streams, waterways and neighboring land.^{24,25,26} Neonics accumulate and remain in soil for months to decades, depending on the soil type and weather conditions.²⁷ Because of both their persistence and water solubility, neonics can affect non-target plants and insects over long periods of time, wreaking havoc on biodiversity as fish, reptiles, birds, and mammals that rely on insects as a food source may also be adversely impacted.^{28,29}

Because of their persistence in the environment, there is now disturbing evidence that neonics are making their way into our food supply. Limited testing by the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has found neonics in fruits and vegetables, where the pesticide's systemic nature prevents it from being washed off the surface of these foods.³⁰ While more research is needed, the presence of neonics in food and water raises concerns about their potential health effects on people.

Highly toxic to Bees

Bees' exposure to neonics can cause effects ranging from acutely lethal to chronic injury; some neonic pesticides are 5,000 to 10,000 times more acutely toxic to bees than the World War II insecticide DDT (dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane) made famous in Rachel Carson's 1962 book *Silent Spring*, and now banned globally for agriculture uses.³¹ Studies of chronic exposure to doses well below those that cause immediate death have



been shown to impair bee health in multiple ways. Laboratory studies of honeybees report a range of threats from neonics, including weakened immune systems, impaired foraging and homing abilities, and possible organ damage.^{32,33,34,35,36} Laboratory studies of bumblebees report that exposure to neonic pesticides is associated with fewer queen bees, reduced reproduction, and impaired foraging and homing abilities.^{37, 38, 39, 40, 41} These laboratory studies are consistent with a field study on wild bees that foraged in fields of crops grown from neonic-coated seeds. These bees had reduced nesting and failed to build brood cells for new larvae.⁴² Bees harmed this way could be weaker and less likely to survive a disease outbreak, a harsh winter, or other stressors.^{43,44}

THE REGULATORY LOOPHOLE THAT USHERED NEONICS ONTO THE MARKET

Pesticides must be approved by the EPA. Unfortunately, investigations by NRDC and later confirmed by the Government Accountability Office revealed a deeply flawed system.^{45,46} We found a loophole—referred to as “conditional registration”—has allowed the majority of pesticides to enter the market without a public and transparent process. In some cases, pesticides have not even been subjected to a full set of toxicity tests. As many as 65 percent of more than 16,000 pesticides were first approved for the market through this loophole, including neonicotinoid pesticides.⁴⁷ In particular, a proper field study had not been conducted of the effects of the pesticides on bees. The EPA requested one from the manufacturer, Bayer CropSciences, but had yet to see it before approving the pesticide in 2003.⁴⁸

In spring 2015, still without a proper bee field study, the EPA announced that it was unlikely to approve new outdoor uses of neonic pesticides until Bayer submitted additional new data on impacts on bees.⁴⁹ The EPA now requires the industry to submit data on a pesticide’s potential impact on young bees, toxicity from eating contaminated pollen and nectar, and long-term impacts on whole colony health and survival. That is good news and a step in the right direction, but fails to address existing uses.

RECOMMENDATIONS AND SOLUTIONS

We know that there are a number of significant factors stressing and harming bees, including the loss of flower-rich and bee-friendly habitat, harmful pathogens and diseases, and harmful pesticide uses. An effective pollinator protection strategy would reduce or eliminate harmful pesticide use on farms and around homes, increase the abundance and diversity of blooming trees and flowers, prevent the spread of parasites and pathogens through quarantine controls on shipping managed bees, and developing monitoring and mapping programs to track wild and managed bee populations.⁵⁰

HOW THE EPA AND USDA CAN TAKE ACTION:

- **THE EPA SHOULD CANCEL THE USE OF NEONICS.** An NRDC legal petition calls on the EPA to initiate cancellation proceedings for all neonicotinoid pesticide products, beginning with those with safer alternatives. Systemic and persistent pesticides like the neonics pose too great of a risk to non-target and beneficial wildlife.⁵¹ In the meantime, the EPA should speed up the review of neonics. The EPA’s current leisurely timetable stretches to 2019.⁵² Given the rapidly accumulating scientific evidence against neonics, that’s far too slow.⁵³ Immediate intervention is needed.
- **CLOSE THE CONDITIONAL REGISTRATION LOOPHOLE.** Under current EPA rules, harmful pesticides can enter the market with a conditional registration, without thorough toxicity tests. This is how many neonics have been approved. The process has been abused and must be stopped.
- **THE USDA SHOULD CANCEL PESTICIDE SEED TREATMENTS.** The overuse of pesticides as seed treatments is creating a chronic hazard to bees, butterflies, and other wildlife. Seed treatments should be cancelled, particularly where they have little to no economic benefit for farmers.
- **THE EPA AND USDA SHOULD TRACK THE PRODUCTION, SALE, USE, AND ENVIRONMENTAL MOVEMENT OF PESTICIDES.** This should include data on bee deaths, waterway contamination, and industry sales and usage of neonics, including seed treatment.⁵⁴

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR A SUSTAINABLE BEE-FRIENDLY FUTURE:

- **INCREASE BEE-FRIENDLY FLOWER-RICH HABITAT.** Farmlands, urban parks and gardens, public lands, and even roadside right-of-ways could all support pesticide-free wildflowers to provide forage for bees and other pollinators.
- **SUPPORT GROWERS TO TRANSITION TO MORE SUSTAINABLE FARMING METHODS.** Farmers need support to help them move toward integrated pest management, use of cover crops, and crop rotation practices.⁵⁵ University agriculture extension programs need educational and outreach resources to help farmers move away from harmful pesticides and toward IPM approaches.



Endnotes

- 1 National Research Council, "Status of Pollinators in North America," The National Academies Press, Washington, D.C., 2007, www.nap.edu/catalog/11761/status-of-pollinators-in-north-america.
- 2 Moisset, B. and Buchmann, S., *Bee Basics: An introduction to our native bees*, USDA Forest Service and Pollinator Partnership, March 2011, www.fs.usda.gov/Internet/FSE_DOCUMENTS/stelprd5306468.pdf.
- 3 Gallai, N., et al., "Economic valuation of the vulnerability of world agriculture confronted with pollinator decline," *Ecol. Econ.*, 68, 2009, pp. 810–821. doi:10.1016/j.ecolecon.2008.06.014.
- 4 National Research Council, "Status of Pollinators in North America," The National Academies Press, Washington, D.C., 2007, www.nap.edu/catalog/11761/status-of-pollinators-in-north-america; Holden, C., "Report warns of looming pollination crisis in North America," *Science*, 314, pp. 397, October 20, 2006, www.sciencemag.org/content/314/5798/397.
- 5 National Research Council, "Status of Pollinators in North America;" Holden, C., "Report warns of looming pollination crisis."
- 6 Perciasepe, B. and Harden, K., "New Steps to Protect Pollinators, Critical Contributors to Our Nation's Economy," The White House Blog, June 20, 2014, www.whitehouse.gov/blog/2014/06/20/new-steps-protect-pollinators-critical-contributors-our-nation-s-economy.
- 7 Goulson, D., et al. "Bee declines driven by combined stress from parasites, pesticides, and lack of flowers," *Science*, vol. 347, February 26, 2015, www.sciencemag.org/content/347/6229/1255957.abstract.
- 8 Dively, G.P., et al., "Assessment of Chronic Sublethal Effects of Imidacloprid on Honey Bee Colony Health," *PLoS One*, March 18, 2015, 10(3):e0118748, <http://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0118748>.
- 9 Goulson, D., et al. "Bee declines driven by combined stress."
- 10 Conclusions of the Task Force on Systemic Pesticides. Worldwide Integrated Assessment. Available at <http://www.tfsp.info/worldwide-integrated-assessment>.
- 11 United States Geological Survey, "Pesticide National Synthesis Project: Pesticide Use Maps – Imidacloprid, Acetamiprid, Clothianidin, Thiamethoxam, Thiachloprid, Dinotefuran," http://water.usgs.gov/nawqa/pnsp/usage/maps/compound_listing.php?year=2011&hilo=L (accessed February 11, 2015); Kluser, S., *Global Honey Bee Colony Disorder*.
- 12 Jeschke, P. et al., "Overview of the Status and Global Strategy for Neonicotinoids," *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*, vol. 59, June 2011, pp. 2987–2988.
- 13 Conclusions of the Task Force on Systemic Pesticides. Worldwide Integrated Assessment. Available at <http://www.tfsp.info/worldwide-integrated-assessment>.
- 14 Krupke, C.H., et al., "Multiple Routes of Pesticide Exposure for Honey Bees Living Near Agricultural Fields," *PLOS ONE*, 7,1, 2012, e29268.
- 15 Goulson D., "An overview of the environmental risks posed by neonicotinoid insecticides," *Journal of Applied Ecology*, vol. 50, pp. 977–987, 2013.
- 16 Blacquière, T., et al., "Neonicotinoids in Bees: A Review on Concentrations, Side-Effects and Risk Assessment," *Ecotoxicology*, vol. 21,4, May 2012, pp. 973–92, <http://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10646-012-0863-x>.
- 17 van der Sluijs J.P., et al., "Conclusions of the Worldwide Integrated Assessment on the risks of neonicotinoids and fipronil to biodiversity and ecosystem functioning," *Environmental Science Pollution Research Institute*, January 2015, vol. 22, pp. 148–154.
- 18 Douglas, M.R. and Tooker J.F., "Large-Scale Deployment of Seed Treatments Has Driven Rapid Increase in Use of Neonicotinoid Insecticides and Preemptive Pest Management in U.S. Field Crops," *Environmental Science and Technology*, April 2, 2015.
- 19 EPA, "Benefits of neonicotinoid seed treatments to soybean production," EPA 2014, www2.epa.gov/pollinator-protection/benefits-neonicotinoid-seed-treatments-soybean-production.
- 20 Arnason, R. "No Yield Benefit from Neonicotinoids: Scientist," *The Western Producer*, May 10, 2013.
- 21 Stevens, S. and Jenkins, P., *Heavy Costs: Weighing the Value of Neonicotinoid Insecticides in Agriculture*, Center for Food Safety, 2014.
- 22 AGCARM, "Fact Sheet on Neonicotinoids," AGCARM, June 2013, <http://agcarm.co.nz/wp-content/uploads/Neonics-factsheet.pdf>.
- 23 EPA, "Integrated Pest Management (IPM) Principles," EPA, Last updated on August 5, 2014, www.epa.gov/pesticides/factsheets/ipm.htm.
- 24 Demas, A. and Kuivila, K. "Insecticides Similar to Nicotine Widespread in Midwest," *U.S. Geological Survey*, July 24, 2014, www.usgs.gov/newsroom/article.asp?ID=3941#U9kyGpldWS0.
- 25 Goulson D., "An overview of the environmental risks."
- 26 Stewart, S.D., et al., "Potential exposure of pollinators to neonicotinoid insecticides from the use of insecticide seed treatments in the mid-southern United States," *Environmental Science and Technology*, 2014 Aug 19;48(16):9762–9.
- 27 EPA, Office of Prevention, Pesticides and Toxic Substances, *Memorandum: EFED Risk Assessment for the Seed Treatment of Clothianidin 600FS on Corn and Canola*, EPA, 2003.
- 28 van der Sluijs J.P., et al., "Conclusions of the Worldwide Integrated Assessment."
- 29 Gibbons D., Morrissey C., and Mineau P., "A review of the direct and indirect effects of neonicotinoids and fipronil on vertebrate wildlife," *Environmental Science Pollution Research Institute*, January 2015, vol. 22, 103–18.
- 30 Chen, M., et al., Quantitative analysis of neonicotinoid insecticide residues in foods: implication for dietary exposures. *Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry*. July 2, 2014, 62, 26, pp. 6082–90. <http://pubs.acs.org/doi/full/10.1021/jf501397m#showRef>.
- 31 Harm: Conclusions of the Task Force on Systemic Pesticides. Worldwide Integrated Assessment. Available at <http://www.tfsp.info/findings/harm>.
- 32 Dively, G.P., et al., "Correction: Assessment of Chronic Sublethal Effects of Imidacloprid on Honey Bee Colony Health," *PLoS One*, Apr 24, 2015, 10, 4, e0126043.
- 33 Blacquière, T., et al., "Neonicotinoids in Bees: A Review on Concentrations, Side-Effects and Risk Assessment," *Ecotoxicology*, vol. 21,4, May 2012, pp. 973–92, <http://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10646-012-0863-x>.
- 34 Decourtye, A. and Devillers, J., "Ecotoxicity of neonicotinoid insecticides to bees," *Advances in Experimental Medicine Biology*, 2010, 683, pp. 85–95.
- 35 Williamson, S.M. and Wright, G.A., "Exposure to multiple cholinergic pesticides impairs olfactory learning and memory in honeybees," *Journal of Experimental Biology*, May 15, 2013, 216(Pt 10), pp. 1799–807.
- 36 Beguin, H.M., et al., "A common pesticide decreases foraging success and survival in honey bees," *Science*, 2012, 336:348stic.
- 37 Goulson, D., Lye, G.C., Darvill, B., "Decline and conservation of bumble bees," *Annual Review of Entomology*, vol. 53, pp. 191–208, 2008.
- 38 Gill, R.J., Ramos-Rodríguez, O., and Raine, N.E. "Combined pesticide exposure severely affects individual- and colony-level traits in bees," *Nature*, November 1, 2012, 491, 7422, pp. 105–8.
- 39 Whitehorn, P.R., et al., Neonicotinoid pesticide reduces bumble bee colony growth and queen production," *Science*, April 20, 2012, 336, 6079, 351–2.
- 40 Laycock I., et al., "Effects of imidacloprid, a neonicotinoid pesticide, on reproduction in worker bumble bees (*Bombus terrestris*)," *Ecotoxicology*, 2012, 21:1937–1945.
- 41 Gill, R.J. and Raine, N.E., "Chronic impairment of bumblebee natural foraging behaviour induced by sublethal pesticide exposure," *Functional Ecology*, 2014, 28, pp. 1459–1471.
- 42 Rundlöf, M., "Seed coating with a neonicotinoid insecticide negatively affects wild bees," *Nature*. April 22, 2015.
- 43 Goulson, D., et al. "Bee declines driven by combined stress."
- 44 Dively, G.P., "Assessment of Chronic Sublethal Effects of Imidacloprid on Honey Bee Colony Health," *PLoS One*, March 18, 2015, 10, 3, e0118748.
- 45 Sass, J. and Wu, M., "Superficial Safeguards: Most Pesticides Are Approved by Flawed EPA Process," NRDC, March 2013, www.nrdc.org/health/pesticides/flawed-epa-approval-process.asp; Wu, M., "Yes, EPA pesticide loophole is a mess: GAO report confirms NRDC findings on conditional registrations," NRDC Switchboard, September 9, 2013, http://switchboard.nrdc.org/blogs/mwu/yes_epa_pesticide_loophole_is.html.
- 46 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Pesticides: EPA Should Take Steps to Improve Its Oversight of Conditional Registrations," U.S. Government Accountability Office, August 2013, www.gao.gov/assets/660/656825.pdf.
- 47 Ibid.
- 48 Ibid.
- 49 EPA, "EPA Announces It Is Unlikely to Approve New Outdoor Neonicotinoid Pesticide Uses," EPA, April 2, 2015, www.epa.gov/oppfead1/cb/csb_page/updates/2015/neonic-outdooruse.html.
- 50 Goulson, D., et al. "Bee declines driven by combined stress."
- 51 Sass, J., "NRDC petitions EPA to cancel neonicotinoid pesticides," NRDC Switchboard, July 7 2014, http://switchboard.nrdc.org/blogs/jsass/nrdc_recently_filed_a_legal.html.
- 52 EPA, "Schedule of review of neonicotinoid pesticides," EPA, January 27, 2015, www2.epa.gov/pollinator-protection/schedule-review-neonicotinoid-pesticides
- 53 van der Sluijs J.P., et al., "Conclusions of the Worldwide Integrated Assessment."
- 54 EPA, "Pesticide Industry Sales and Usage," EPA, May 9, 2012, www.epa.gov/opp00001/pestsales.
- 55 Hamerschlag, K. and Kaplan, J., "More Integrated Pest Management Please: How USDA could deliver greater environmental benefits from farm bill conservation programs," NRDC, February 2007, <http://www.nrdc.org/health/pesticides/ipm/ipm.pdf>.